
Report #13-21
6-21-13

Legislative Report 13-21
June 21, 2013

Senate Stymied on Tax Reform

The push to pass the Senate version of House Bill 998 that includes the provision to tax Social Security 
income ran into difficulties this week as constituents, including many of our members, from across 
the state made contact with their Senators to express opposition. The bill had sailed through second 
reading on the Senate floor last Thursday. Third roll call reading was scheduled for Tuesday, June 
18th.

However, the bill was removed from the Senate Calendar when the Senate convened on Tuesday. 
Senator Phil Berger, Senate President Pro Tem, announced that he was pulling the bill to allow 
discussion of potential changes to the Senate version of the bill with the leadership of the House of 
Representatives and the Governor. Both Speaker of the House Tom Tillis and Governor Pat McCrory 
have expressed grave concerns about the proposal to tax Social Security benefits and about other 
aspects of the bill as amended by the Senate.

The impasse over tax reform also has delayed the Senate-House conference to resolve difference 
in the respective versions of the state budget for 2013-15 because the amount of revenue available 
for the next two years will be affected by which version of tax reform is approved.  Both House and 
Senate versions of tax reform reduce, to a greater or lesser degree, the amount of revenue available 
in the next two years.

The bill returned to the Senate Calendar on Wednesday but was re-referred to the Senate Finance 
Committee. This was done to allow time for continued negotiations with the House and the Governor. 
If no solution can be found, the General Assembly could proceed to resolve budget issues, adjourn in 
July, and return in the fall for a special session on tax reform.

Contact your House Members!

We need to urge the House of Representatives to stand firm in opposition to the Social Security tax 
proposal. Please call your member of the House this weekend, thank them for the House stand, and 
ask that they stand firm and reject the Senate’s Social Security proposal.

We have sent a letter to Speaker Tillis urging this course of action. A copy of our letter is attached for 
your information at the end of this Report.

A Big “Thank You”!



Our members rose to the challenge last week and let the Senate know how we feel about the Social 
Security proposal. Our sincere thanks to you, and keep up the good work!

Letter to Speaker Tom Tillis

June 20, 2013

The Honorable Tom Tillis, Speaker

N.C. House of Representatives

16 W. Jones St.

Raleigh, NC27601-1096

Dear Speaker Tillis:

On behalf of our 55,000 members, I thank you for your leadership in the passage of House Bill 998, 
the Tax Simplification and Reduction Act. We support the reasonable approach to state tax reform 
that was embodied in the version of this bill as approved by the House. We believe this balanced 
approach will enhance economic development in North Carolina and grow new employment opportu-
nities for our children and grandchildren.

We now are deeply concerned by changes made in the Senate to House Bill 998. Yesterday, our 
Board of Directors voted unanimously to oppose efforts to impose state income taxes on Social Secu-
rity income. North Carolina is one of thirty-six states that do not tax Social Security income and we do 
not believe that there is any compelling reason to change this sensible public policy.

As you know, our members are retired state and local government employees who served the peo-
ple of North Carolina during their working careers. The Senate has characterized the proposal to 
tax Social Security income as a measure aimed only at higher income taxpayers. Yet, several of the 
analyses that we have seen indicate the two-member households with combined taxable income in 
the $55,000 range derived from pensions, savings, and Social Security payments would experience 
an increase in state income tax liability under the Senate plan. We believe that many of our members 
would fall into this category. These are hardly what we would consider to be “high income “families.

As we look beyond our membership to the broader population of retirees now living in North Carolina, 
we are reminded that our state has long been considered a good place to live for retired people. We 
attract many retirees from other parts of the country who have boosted the state’s economy with the 
purchase of homes and spending on goods and services. Many of these retirees came here because 
the state does not impose state income taxes on Social Security. Clearly, we will lose this advantage 
if the Senate proposal becomes law.

We urge you and the House to continue your opposition to the proposal to tax Social Security that has 
been added to House Bill 998 by the Senate. Thank you, again, for your leadership and fortitude on 
this most important issue.

Sincerely,

Ed Regan
Executive Director




